COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2015/16 (NO 3)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
St Mary’s Church Room on 
Wednesday 15th July 2015 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR B SMITH
CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR G GABBITAS

IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)



6 Parishioners
1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr B Sweetland (KCC), Cllr S Jasal (GBC) and Cllr K Smith. Steve Taylor, Team Manager, Community Wardens.
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 17th June 2015.  All agreed and signed by Chairman, Rosemary Dymond. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  None.
4. Parishioners Comments
Parishioner J Coulter asked whether there was an alternative type of notice board that could be used as the existing ones are quite old and it is difficult to put notices up at times. Following some discussion it was agreed that there was not a better alternative.

The motorbike event at The Railway pub was also discussed as it was quite noisy during the afternoon. It was agreed however that it was finished reasonably early and it was thought to be an important event for the pub.

Cllr Dymond introduced Andrew Mayfield, Historic Environment Record Officer and Community Archaeology Liaison, KCC
Mr Mayfield explained that he has worked at Shorne Woods Country Park for the past 10 years on a project investigating the archaeology in the area. This work was funded by two HLF funded projects. Now he is developing a new project to the south of the park into Cobham Parish and beyond. 
The project is called Cobham Landscape Detectives. In geographical scope it will examine the area from the Medway and Strood in the east to Istead Rise in the west and from the A2/CTRL corridor in the north, to the Cuxton railway line in the south. The objective of the project is to tell the landscape history of the area, from prehistory to the present, through a series of linked stories.

The team have studied Cobham Hall Estate maps and aerial surveys of the proposed project area that indicate interesting features in a landscape that has been largely undeveloped. A series of new maps have been put together to show how the landscape has changed over the years. They hope to start the project in 2016 and over a three year period cover the entire landscape. The project will involve using a wide range of techniques to examine the landscape, from fieldwalking to non-invasive geophysics, Tree surveys, metal detecting, earthwork surveys. LiDAR groundtruthing and some test pitting. It is not about large scale excavations on any one site, as this will defeat the objective to consider the landscape as a whole.

The HLF bid is being submitted at the end of the month and Mr Mayfield explained that they were hoping for the Parish Council’s support.

At the end the project, the team will produce a series of newsletters, websites and booklets including maps and artwork. Pupils at Cobham Hall will contribute to the artwork.

Cllr Dymond said that she was sure the local Primary schools would be interested in getting involved too. Mr Mayfield explained that he would need volunteers from the wider community to help with the work too. Cllr Dymond said she was sure that Parishioners would want to get involved in such an interesting project.
Mr Mayfield then showed everyone present some maps of the project area. He explained that the first year would be data gathering. Cllr Booth said that there was a lot of archaeological work done when the rail link was built. Mr Mayfield said that they would be looking at this in more detail as part of the project. He explained that this work was never published so this would now be an opportunity for people to see some of that work. He said that surveys have also been done by Gravesend Historical Society so they would be pulling all that together too. 2017 would hopefully see a Cobham dig programme too.
Mr Mayfield asked the Parish Council for their support and a letter outlining that support would be very helpful to the HLF bid submission. All agreed that the Parish Council would send their letter of support. Clerk to action.
If the bid is successful, Mr Mayfield said he would come to future meetings to update the Parish Council on progress etc. He said they should know the outcome of the bid by the end of the year and the team hoped to start working on the project in January.
Cllr Dyer asked whether the team had a base to use. Mr Mayfield explained that Jonathan Ireland had offered the use of the National Trust barn.  
Cllr Dymond said the Parish Council would spread the word as much as they could.

Steve Gray spoke next. He apologised that Steve Taylor, Team Manager of the Dartford & Gravesham KCC Community Warden Team was unable to make the meeting due to Operation Stack. He has said he will try to come to a future meeting. Steve Taylor is a central contact point in Steve Gray’s absence. Steve Gray said that he would not be able to attend the next meeting on 7th September but would forward on Steve Taylor’s contact details. 

Mr Gray explained that he has been at the school regularly, keeping an eye on things. The speedwatch scheduled for 9th July did not happen as the equipment was still not working properly. The team have reported this to the police as both cameras are now broken. He said that 5pm is a particularly bad time for speeding.
The speeding in Sole Street was also raised as an issue and Steve Gray said he would speak to Dil Gosal. Cllr Bennett said that police have used mobile speed cameras in Sole Street before. Clerk to contact them to see if these can be re-instated.

Cllr M Haig asked about the results of the data logging exercise that was carried out in Cobham. Clerk to ask Dil Gosal.
5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 
Passing point on Sole Street

Cllr Smith offered to speak to Richard Gagg and offer to carry out the work himself if he was too busy.

Over-hanging trees at Sole Street/Jeskyns Rd junction. 

It was reported that this was now done.
Lamp opposite the Meadow Rooms
This is permanently on again. Clerk to report.
Logs in Lodge Lane

The Parish Council has asked Jonathan Ireland if he could assist with replacing some logs in Lodge Lane. He said he will as soon as he can..
Jeskyns/Henhurst Rd bend

A mirror has now been erected.
Outstanding footpaths issues

Cllr Dymond reported that Meopham ramblers are dealing with outstanding footpaths issues.
Overgrown hedge Whitepost Lane/Round Street junction

KCC Highways have said that there is no issue here. Cllr Dyer to check.

Damaged footway outside Sandbanks, Sole Street

Clerk to follow-up with KCC Highways again.

Hedge by Pilgrims, Cobham

Cllr Dymond said that this is to be dealt with as part of the KCC management plan for the works in The Street.

Pavement outside no. 30 Manor Rd

KCC Highways have also looked at this area but are unsure whether the tree roots are in the property of 28 or 30. To be investigated and a letter sent to resident(s) by KCC Highways. Clerk to check whether this has been done.
HGVs on sliproad

Cllr Jassal and Cllr Sweetland not present to provide an update. Clerk to keep on September agenda.

Community Asset register

At the last meeting a Parishioner had asked the Parish Council to consider submitting an application to GBC to make St. Mary’s Church room a community asset. This was raised again. Cllr Arnott said she could not see any disadvantage in doing so and Cllr Booker said that it would protect it to a large extent. Cllr Haig did however express concerns and said that it should be carefully considered and discussed fully with the PCC. Cllr Haig to speak to the PCC to let them know that this has been raised. Clerk to speak to Elizabeth Thorndon at GBC for more information.
Postboxes

Cllr Gabbitas reported that the National Trust wanted to rebuild the wall at Owletts without the post box. The post office have said that they would replace the post box with one on a post. It was felt that this could obscure the sight line. 

Knotweed

Knotweed was discussed once again. Clerk to ask GBC if there is a standard letter that can be sent to residents where knotweed has been identified on their land.
‘Tollingtrough Green’ sign

The sign has been ordered. Clerk to check progress.
6. Ongoing items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer reported that the playground surface is in need of repair. Clerk to obtain quotes
Cllr Dyer also reported that some of the benches also require attention. Cllr Dymond then reported that one new bench had been installed by Lawrence Drive, with another two still being repaired. 

Footpaths

Cllr Dymond reported that Richard Dadds’ footpath has been half-cleared so far. She also said that Peter Adams, the person who clears footpaths for Luddesdown will be coming to the next meeting to discuss his services. 
Cllr Dymond said she would report Cotswold Cottage footpath to Peter Adams. 

Planning 
CPC Planning comments

20150551 37 Manor Road application for variation of condition 2.......
Cobham PC has no objection to this variation to the new driveway.

20150603 48 The Street, The Candybox, replacement sash window.....
CPC has no objection to the replacement timber sash windows as they have been approved by the Conservation Officer at GBC and are in keeping with the Conservation area of the village.


Cllr K Smith also sent in the following comments: My comments on the mobile home which has been reported at Cozendon Woods adjacent to Copt Hall road are: the Enforcement Officer, Mrs Coyle, is aware and last contacted the occupant on 8 July to remind them that they require planning permission and an application is yet to be submitted. EO has diarised the case for 22 July and will continue to chase them for an application.

I have arranged to go into GBC to meet with Planning Dept so that I can understand more about my role as CPC planning representative and I am also investigating training with KALC. 


GBC decisions


20150496 Burleigh Sole Street Cobham Gravesend Kent DA12 3AR Application Permitted 
20150498 16 Manor Road Cobham Gravesend Kent DA13 9BN Application Permitted 


20141209 Oak Tree Cottage Knights Place Farm Watling Street Cobham Gravesend Rochester Kent ME2 3UB Application Pending 
Neighbourhood Forum
Cllr Sweetland was not present to give an update on the future format of these meetings.
Cllr K Smith’s report said that the first rural meeting will take place on 20th July with a grants theme – an information session about funding, including an overview of grants schemes available locally. The venue is yet to be confirmed but the first choice is Istead Rise (Community Centre or Memorial Hall), with Meopham as the second choice.
Jeskyns

Nothing to report.
Parking problems

Cllr B Smith reported parking problems by the Sports Club. Cllr Dyer said that there did not seem to be much co-ordination between clubs to avoid over-crowding problems. 
Speeding

Cllr Dymond explained that many of the suggestions that the Speedwatch group had put forward had been accepted by the Parish Council and KCC Highways, including more signs, double yellow lines in some areas, improved markings etc. The Parish Council is now awaiting full costings from KCC Highways. Cllr Sweetland has agreed to contribute £3500 from his budget. The Parish Council will agree how much they will contribute once the full list has been considered. 
Sweep’s hole pond

It was reported that reeds have grown back and the sight line is affected. Clerk to speak to Peter Baylis about cutting these right back again. 
7. GBC 

No update.
8. KCC

No update.
9. KALC

Cllr K Smith and Cllr B Smith have been given dates for a meeting in July but KALC have yet to confirm.

10. Correspondence

None.

11.Matters raised by Parish Councillors
Cllr Haig reported that road signs throughout the village are obscured as Highways did not do a good job of clearing vegetation last time. Clerk to report.
Cllr Booth reported the general poor condition of the road surface along The Street. Clerk to report.
12. Any other business
The Clerk was asked to contact the Meadow Rooms Committee to see whether we could use the Meadow Rooms on a Monday as a one-off for the Annual Parish assembly meeting on 11th April. Clerk to action.
13. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr Dyer, seconded by Cllr M Haig, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
30/06/15
KALC book payment

 
£13.11


05/07/15
Clerk’s salary (July)



£250.00

05/07/15
Maintenance salary (July)


£104.00

05/07/15
KALC Cllr booklets



£13.12
15/07/15
Cobham PCC (donation)


£75.00

15/07/15
J Howard (Playground maintenance)
£100.00

15/07/15
All Seasons Projects (posts)


£240.00

15/07/15
KALC Cllr Conference x 2


£144.00

15/07/15
Maintenance salary (August)

£104.00

Total:              £1043.23
As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.40pm.

Chairman.........................................................................................................................
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